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Whenever organizations are faced with a budgetary crisis, it is incumbent on the organization to look for ways to operate more effectively and efficiently.   We cannot afford to waste resources during a time of shortage.  At the same time, we are challenged to find efficiencies while protecting the academic core mission.   Deans and other unit leaders have worked diligently over the past several months to reduce costs and, at the same time, stay true to our strategic future.  It has been a tough task.  Individuals have analyzed budgets to find savings wherever they can.  They have looked across programs and divisions to identify efficiencies through consolidation of units.  We’ve found some opportunities that will not only save money, but also make us more effective.  For example, the Chancellor and I combined the separate offices of Assessment and Institutional Research/Planning to create a new unit, Institutional Effectiveness and Planning.   In doing so, we were able to eliminate several positions, all vacant—a plus, yet will likely see no loss in productivity.  In fact, we believe it will be more effective because these units depended upon each other’s work.  That is a real win!  

In his last campus update, the Chancellor asked me to reassess the academic organization to determine whether we could operate more effectively and, of course, reduce cost.  The deans have identified some possible restructuring within their units, mostly non-credit hour producing units; but there is at least one department reorganization that will result from these efforts.  I will work with the deans and affected units to determine the efficacy of these recommendations. 

I am writing you today, however, to inform you of another reorganization option that has been raised for improving the efficiency of our organization, while at the same time positioning us to enrich our academic core. It is an opportunity that makes programmatic sense, and is one that we can’t ignore at this time.  It is the reorganization of a number of academic units to create a new College of Science and Technology. This College would be formed by combining the mathematics and science departments of the College of Arts & Sciences with the academic departments of the Kimmel School to form an entirely new College under the leadership of Dean McMahan.  

There are both administrative and academic reasons why I believe this is an appropriate action to take at this time.  

Administrative.  The management of the College of Arts and Sciences continues to be extremely difficult.  Now that we have multiple smaller colleges, I see the disparity in workload between those colleges and Arts and Sciences.  Whether it is course scheduling, curriculum, faculty evaluation, budget management, CRD development and review, advocating for programs, or many other administrative functions, it is clear that the smaller colleges have an advantage because of their size–they are more homogeneous, more programmatically aligned, and therefore more nimble and efficient.   They are able to spend more concentrated time on faculty issues.  This observation has nothing to do with the administrative skill–which is considerable–of Dean Ford and her staff; in fact, given the demands placed upon her, I am amazed that she is able to manage as well as she is. 

On the flip side, the Kimmel School has approximately 30 faculty in two departments.    Because of its size, the administrative load in Kimmel is lighter than that in a number of our colleges, yet the fixed costs associated with operating the Kimmel School are comparable.  Kimmel does also manage the Center for Rapid Product Realization, which offsets this difference somewhat.  Nonetheless, it makes great sense to me to organize Academic Affairs in such a way as to even out this load across colleges by reducing the size of Arts and Sciences and creating another smaller college from aligned programs.   Academic Affairs as a whole will become much more effective and efficient.

Academic.  A College of Science and Technology will bring together units that are already beginning to develop synergies.   Faculty from Mathematics, the Sciences, and the Kimmel School are already building upon common research interests and are already collaborating on research projects and grant applications. 

Faculty in both are already discussing how curriculum can better serve each area.  Kimmel faculty have developed an aggressive engagement model that can provide significant opportunities for their colleagues in the sciences and mathematics.  Faculty across Arts and Sciences and Kimmel are beginning to share large equipment that exists in the other college/school.  Because faculty from both areas need similar equipment, there is tremendous opportunity for cost avoidance in the future - now these developments are happening outside a common structure, but as a combined unit it is exciting to imagine what will happen with the units together showing a common purpose.  

When we restructured the colleges two and half years ago, the faculty task force on restructuring recommended the formation of a College of Science and Technology.   The task force found this to be a fairly common academic structure that seemed to make sense for WCU.   Institutions like Temple, Central Michigan, Drexel and James Madison are just a few examples of institutions that have adopted this structure.  Yet, we decided not to act on the task force’s recommendation at the time, in part to permit faculty in Arts and Sciences and Kimmel to consider the idea as the University evolved.   

As I reviewed all task force recommendations with the faculty, the formation of a college of science and technology provoked the most discussion.    As I probed to learn why, I discovered some were reluctant to support the creation of a new college in the belief that faculty who favored applied research would be incompatible with those who favored more theoretical endeavors and vice versa.  Now that we’ve all gone through the CRD process, I know that faculty now truly understand that university promotion and tenure policy continues to support faculty values at the departmental level. It then becomes clear that organizing the mathematics, science, and technology programs of the University in a common College can create some exciting opportunities for all faculty involved without inhibiting disciplinary value.

So, where do we go from here?  I have already talked with both Dean Ford and McMahan about the formation of the new college.  Both see its merit and are joining me to take the next steps.  We will engage the faculty in thoughtful conversation over the next several weeks about its formation.  We will be calling meetings to discuss its formation and we hope you will participate.  Truly, I hope you see the value in its formation.  There are too many reasons supporting its creation to ignore its consideration.  

In this time of financial crisis, we are forced to consider changes that increase our operational efficiency and that result in cost savings.  The formation of a College of Science and Technology addresses those imperatives – but even more importantly, it has the potential to align the science, mathematics, and technology programs of the University in ways that will create powerful opportunities for our faculty and for our students. 

